Faculty Senate Minutes

April 2, 2003

Pat Brown, Faculty Senate President, led the April meeting of the Faculty Senate in Room O224, Roane County campus.  In attendance were 19 senators, 2 alternates and 4 guests:

	Attendance


	Officers
	          Social Science

	Pat Brown, President
	Scott Teeter

	Robert Alfonso, Vice President
	Don Lanza

	Betty Glenn, Secretary
	Jim Doyle

	Richard Baskin, Parliamentarian
	Don Windham

	Betty Denison, Past President
	

	Delorise Barnes, TBR Representative
	

	
	

	Humanities
	Health Science/Nursing

	Bryan Wilkerson
	Sally Licata

	Maria Barriga, Alternate
	Patricia Crotty

	
	William West

	
	

	                                 Library
	

	Rosemary Todd, Alternate
	

	
	

	Math/Science
	Business & Technology

	Pat Bailey
	Gloria Drake

	Jim Condon
	David Puckett

	Jeff Sexton
	

	
	

	Guests
	

	Tim Carroll
	Executive Director of Information Technology

	Chris Pankratz
	Director of Administrative Computer Systems

	Shirley Boles
	Programmer/Analyst, Computer Services

	Steve Ward
	Interim Director Center for Teaching Technology


Item 1:  Approval of Minutes 

Minutes of March 5, 2003 were approved.

Item 2:  Web for Faculty (WFF) Security
Tim Carroll, Chris Pankratz, and Shirley Bole came to address Faculty Senators’ issues regarding WFF security. 

Issue:  There is a window when faculty are allowed to enter grades that a hacker, knowing a faculty member’s social security number and birth date, could gain access to WFF and change grades.
Response:  Users are responsible for changing their own passwords and keeping those passwords secure from others.

Issue:  Faculty can change their passwords, but are limited to six numbers.  Would that code make it easier for someone to hack their way into the system?
Response:  The password code is a function of the TBR program.  We could request a code that would allow passwords using an alpha/numeric combination.

Users could also enter through Campus Pipeline, adding another layer of security as the hacker would need to find out the CP username/password as well as the WFF’s.

Issue:  Could faculty be notified by email if grades have been changed after the original entry was made?  If the faculty member had indeed made the change, the email could be ignored; if not, Computer Services could be notified that security had been breached.

Response:  Shirley Boles will look into that possibility; however, if an email were to be sent out, it would have to be sent in Campus Pipeline.  If faculty use another email, they would need to have their CP email forwarded to the other service.
Tim Carroll finished up by saying he would:

1. Petition TBR to modify code for alpha/numeric passwords.

2. See if faculty could be emailed if grades are changed.

Faculty Senate then asked Richard Baskin to draft a policy regarding communicating to faculty, including adjuncts, the need to change their password in WFF and to forward their Campus Pipeline email to their home email service.

Item 3.  Steve Ward, CTAT and Faculty Issues
Steve asked to speak to the Faculty Senate because, as he put it, “Faculty Senate is the most powerful body at Roane State” and he, as CTAT Director and faculty member, is our only representative dealing with technology.  He said that faculty members do not have to use technology to be good teachers, but if they do, it’s his job to make it available and, if necessary, teach them how to use it.  When CTAT fails faculty, please tell them and they will do their best to make it right.  In other words, CTAT is faculty-oriented no matter how much or how little technology they need.  “Working together,” he said, “we can make a difference.”

He also said that faculty members are not involved enough in the decision-making process involving technology changes that affect the way faculty teach.  The Faculty Senate President should serve on the Technology Committee and other faculty should volunteer to serve as well so that they have more of a say in how TAF money is doled out.  If faculty do not become involved, they will not get their technology needs met and the TAF money will be spent not on technology “to be used in the classroom” as it was original set up to do, but on institutional needs. 

After thanking Steve for coming in, Faculty Senate decided to notify the Technology Committee members that the Senate is aware of what is going on and will ask them to:
1. Invite Faculty Senate President to serve as a standing, voting member of the Technology Committee.

2. Put faculty priorities first after RSCC technology commitments. 
3. Stop taking funds off the top for institutional uses without faculty input.

Item 4.  Budget Committee Report
Betty Denison reported that although they have only met 3 days and have all next week ahead, she can report the following information from the Budget Committee:

· TBR cut 1 ½ million college-wide

Each Division has been asked to cut 6 to 10 percent
· No layoffs anticipated
· Few vacancies filled

· The expected fee increase of 12 to 14 percent will offset half of the cuts. 
· Each Division must prioritize what they cut so that as the budget is re-instated, those items will be brought back first.

Betty also said that the likelihood of salary equity raises is “none;” However, both Dr.  McCamey and Bill Fuqua are dedicated to the raises, and if there’s an opportunity, they will act on it.
Item 5.  Graduation Marshals
Jim Condon and Betty Glenn volunteered to serve as marshals at this year’s graduation ceremony.
Item 6.  Reporting Date for Fall 2003
Pat Brown reported that faculty members are due back August 11 for division meetings, meet for Dr. McCamey’s presentation August 12, help out with Freshman Experience August 13 and 14, and begin classes August 18.  
Pat also handed out a description of the Freshman Experience, which is a “tightly choreographed schedule of events,” beginning with a critical thinking pre-test, advising sessions, and orientation sessions.  Freshmen will also participate in Campus Pipeline and Web for Student workshops.  They will be treated to theatrical and musical presentations and given refreshments throughout the first day.  On the second day, students will enjoy a tour of their primary campus sites, participate in team-building activities, and eat lunch.

After some discussion about the Freshman Experience event, Betty Glenn volunteered to attend the next F.E. Committee meeting, April 3, to voice senator’s concerns.
Item 7.  Nominating Committee for Officers for 2003-2004  

Pat Brown, President, and Betty Glenn, Secretary, announced that they must step down from office next year because of heavy workloads.  Pat volunteered to email RSCC faculty, asking them to nominate potential officers for Faculty Senate 2003-2004.  The present officers would contact those nominated to see if they would agree to serve, and then the Senate would vote for officers at the next meeting.
Item 8:  Summer Pay

David Puckett asked if Faculty Senate has submitted a formal resolution to Dr. King about faculty getting adjunct pay for teaching a second class this summer.  And, if so, will that policy be institution-wide?

Pat Brown said that no formal resolution has been sent to Dr. King, just the minutes from last month’s minutes where this issue was addressed.  Delorise Barnes said that she will take this issue to TBR meeting next week.  It was decided that senators would poll their division’s faculty to ascertain their opinions, and then address the issue next meeting.

Item 9:  Grade Inflation

This item was tabled until next meeting.

Item 10:  Schedule Next Meeting
The next meeting will be Monday at 3:30, April 28th at Oak Ridge campus.
